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RECOMMENDATION 
 
1.   That the committee note the report and the progress to date. 
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION  
 
2. The Council took a decision to introduce free healthy school meals to all pupils 

attending primary schools in Southwark as part of its commitment to tackle the 
high levels of childhood obesity, and to tackle poverty and inequality.  

 
3. A development phase commenced in January 2011 in ten selected school.  This 

phase operated until July 2011. A report on the evaluation of this phase was 
considered by this sub-committee in October 2011. 

 
4. Members asked for a further progress report in March 2012. 
 
KEY ISSUES FOR CONSIDERATION  
 
5. All primary schools introduced free school meals for reception and year 

one pupils from the first day of the school year in September 2011. 
 
6. In September 2012 the programme will be rolled out to all pupils in years 

two to four and extended to years five and six in September 2013 when it 
will include all primary aged pupils.    

 
7. To be eligible for a free healthy school meal parents complete an 

application form which is assessed against the criteria for Government 
funded free school meals. If the child is not eligible for a Government 
funded free school meal, then the meal is funded by the Council. 

 
8. A capital programme of £500k was agreed by Council in July 2011 to 

support schools that need additional equipment as the pupil numbers 
taking up a school meal increases.  The programme was split into three 
phases.  Phases one and two were completed in 2011, with phase three 
being put in place during 2012.  The additional equipment requirements 
will not exceed the 500K allocated budget.  

 
9. Initial information for the roll out from September 2011 suggested a take 

up in Reception and Year One of 84.5%.  The take up as of January 2012 
across these two year groups is now at 87%. 

 



10. The evaluation framework for this programme is attached as appendix 
one. 

 
11. In LA maintained schools Governors are responsible for ensuring that the 

meals provided are in accordance with Department of Education advice 
on food and nutrition standards published in September 2011, attached at 
appendix two.  As part of the support given to schools, there is a 
governor’s toolkit on the Councils website.  Schools are also actively 
encouraged to sign their school up to the food 4 life partnership award 
scheme. 
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